PUBLIC LIBRARIES IN NEWFOUNDLAND AND LABRADOR SELECTED MATERIALS

IN THE

NEWFOUNDLAND AND LABRADOR COLLECTION ST. JOHN'S PUBLIC LIBRARIES

COMPILED BY

BRENDA PARMENTER 2010

NEWFOUNDLAND AND LABRADOR COLLECTION ST. JOHN'S PUBLIC LIBRARIES PROVINCIAL RESOURCE LIBRARY ARTS & CULTURE CENTRE (3RD FLOOR) ALLANDALE ROAD ST. JOHN'S, NL A1B 3A3



NEWFOUNDLAND AND LABRADOR COLLECTION GUIDE NO. 13

BOOKS

Alexander Bay Public Library Board. **Friends of the Library Cookbook.** Glovertown, NL 2002.

641.5 F91 (Nfld. Room)

Baker, Melvin and G. M. Story. **Book Collectors in Newfoundland: the Case of W. G. Gosling.** [St. John's] 1989.

B G69B Folder (Nfld. Room)

Beazley, Marilyn M. **Burin Memorial Library.** 1991. 027.4 B38 Folder (Vault)

Billard, Clayton A. "The Library Story": Channel-Port aux Basques Public Library. 2008.

027.4 B49 (Nfld. Room)

Cameron, A. A. Sandy. **Review of Provincial Reference Library and St. John's Public Library Services.** St. John's 2009.

027.4 C14 (Nfld. Room)

Carmanville Public Library Cookbook Committee. **Come Cook with Carmanville Public Library.** Winnipeg 2007.

641.5 C21 (Nfld. Room)

Condon, Ray. History of Twenty-five Years of Library Service in Labrador City. Labrador City 1988.

027.4 C75 Folder (Nfld. Room)

Dominie, Fay. Fortune Memorial Library; an Accomplishment of Pride: the Development and Growth of the Fortune Memorial Library. 1990. 027.4 D71 Folder (Nfld. Room)

Early Libraries in Newfoundland [radio broadcast Feb. 26, 1957]. St. John's 1957. 027.4 EA7 Folder (Vault)

The Edgar L. Roberts Memorial Library, Woody Point: a Public Library in Bonne Bay, Then and Now. [1987?]

027.45 ED3 Folder (Nfld. Room)

Elliot, Ann. History of Pasadena Public Library. 1988.

027.4 EL5 Folder (Nfld. Room)

Ellis, Irene. The History of the Library in Clarenville. 1991.

027.4 EL5 Folder (Nfld. Room)

Foley, Marion. **[History of Fogo Island Public Library].** [1989?] 027.4 F69 Folder (Nfld. Room)

Forbes, Janet. A Brief History of the Clarenville Public Library. 1991. 027.4 F74 Folder (Nfld. Room)

Galway, Edward J. A Brief Review of the Organizational Structure of the Newfoundland Library Services. St. John's 1984. 027.4 G13 Folder (Nfld. Room)

Hamlyn, Norma E. Borrowing from the Past, Lending to the Future: a History of the Twillingate Public Library, 1944-2009. Twillingate 2009. 027.4 H18 (Vault)

Harris, Phyllis. **The Gaultois Public Library.** 1991. 027.4 H24 Folder (Nfld. Room)

Lumsden Public Library. **M'm! M'm! Good! Recipes.** Winnipeg 2006. 641.5 L97 (Nfld. Room)

MacIntyre, Linda. Forty-three Years of Service to the Town of Botwood: a Brief History of Our Library. 1991. 027.4 M18 Folder (Nfld. Room)

Matchim, John R. **A History of Library Services in Gander: 1940-2008.** 2008. 027.45 M41 Folder (Vault)

Mifflen, Jessie Beaumont. "Be You a Library Missionary, Miss?" St. John's 1981. B M58 (Nfld. Room)

Mifflen, Jessie Beaumont. **A Collection of Memories.** St. John's 1989. B M58 (Nfld. Room)

Mifflen, Jessie Beaumont. **The Development of Public Library Services in Newfoundland, 1934-1972.** Halifax 1978. 027.4 M58 (Provincial Collection)

Mifflen, Jessie Beaumont. **History of Public Libraries in Newfoundland.** St. John's 1972.

027.4 M58 Folder (Nfld. Room)

Mifflen, Jessie Beaumont. **Journey to Yesterday: the Collected Works.** St. John's 2008.

971.8 M58 (Nfld. Room)

Mifflen, Jessie Beaumont. Public Library Services of Newfoundland and Labrador: its Past, Present and Recommended Future. [St. John's 1968?] 027.4 M58 Folder (Vault)

Morton, Elizabeth Homer. **Newfoundland Public Library Service Survey with Suggested Plans 1970-1975.** [St. John's 1970] 027.4 M84 (Provincial Collection)

Mullett, Alice. **History of Our Library** (Wabush Public Library). 1991. 027.4 M91 Folder (Nfld. Room)

Newfoundland Public Libraries Board. A Brief on the Future Government of Public Library Services in the Province Together with Recommendations. St. John's 1971.

027.4 N45 Folder (Nfld. Room)

Newfoundland Public Libraries Board. A Brief on the Library Portion of the Proposed Centennial Cultural Center. St. John's 1964. 027.4 N45 Folder (Vault)

Newfoundland Public Libraries Board. **Brief Submitted to the Royal Commission on National Development in the Arts, Letters and Sciences.** St. John's 1950. 020 PAMP. N (Conservation Room)

Newfoundland Public Libraries Board. **Brief to Government on Library Services in the Province of Newfoundland.** St. John's 1974. 027.4 N45 (Nfld. Room)

Newfoundland Public Libraries Board. **Fiftieth Anniversary Photo Album.** St. John's 1985.

027.4 N45 (Conservation Room - Library Records Cabinet)

Newfoundland Public Libraries Board. A Report on Public Libraries Services in the Province of Newfoundland and Labrador to the Royal Commission on Education and Youth. St. John's 1966.

027.4 N45 Folder (Nfld. Room)

Newfoundland Public Libraries Board. Gosling Memorial Library. **21 Years of Library Service in Newfoundland: 1936-1957.** St. John's 1957. 020 PAMP. N (Conservation Room)

Newfoundland Public Libraries Board. Gosling Memorial Library. **[Library Notes and News]** (Newspaper clippings from the Daily News and Evening Telegram). [St. John's 1937-1949].

027.4 N45 (Vault)

Newfoundland Public Libraries Board. Gosling Memorial Library. **Log Book, Gosling Memorial Library.** St. John's 1936-1961. 027.4 N45 (Vault)

Newfoundland Public Libraries Board / Provincial Information and Library Resources Board. **Annual Report.** St. John's & Stephenville 1936-present. 027.4 PAMP. N (Conservation Room)

Newfoundland Public Library Services. **50th Anniversary 1935-1985: Scrapbook.** St. John's 1985.

027.4 N45 (Vault - Oversize)

Newfoundland Public Library Services. **Books By Mail Catalogue**. Grand Falls & Corner Brook 1975-1996.

017 PAMP. N (Conservation Room)

Parrill, Gordon. **St. Anthony Library: the History**. 1988. 027.4 P21 Folder (Nfld. Room)

The Public Libraries Act: a Compilation, 1935-1990. [2008] 344.718 P96 (Vault)

Richard, Agnes M. Nominee for 1992 C.L.A. Outstanding Service to Librarianship Award: Pearce J. Penney. 1992. 027.4 R38 Folder (Nfld. Room)

Richards, Vincent. **Public Library Services in Newfoundland & Labrador: a Report Submitted to the Newfoundland Public Libraries Board.** St. John's 1967. 027.4 R39 Folder (Nfld. Room)

Spontaneo, Barbara. **A History of the Pasadena Public Library.** 1991. 027.4 SP6 Folder (Nfld. Room)

St. John's Athenaeum. **Constitution, By-laws and Catalogue of Books.** 017 SA2 Folder (Vault)

Stacey, Muriel. **[History of Arnold's Cove Public Library].** [1987?] 027.4 ST1 Folder (Nfld. Room)

PERIODICAL ARTICLES

Benjamin, Elinor. 'Libraries are extremely relevant' (interview with David Gale, Director, Newfoundland Public Library Services). **APLA Bulletin** 57(5), March-April 1994:1-2.

Benjamin, Elinor. 'Pearce Penney: Newfoundland's director of provincial public libraries'. **APLA Bulletin** 54(5), March-April 1991, p. 3-4.

Butt, Grace. 'Library service in Newfoundland, 1936-1957'. **Newfoundland Quarterly** 56(1), March 1957: 5-7.

Cameron, Charles. 'Treasures in the library' (re Newfoundland and Labrador Collection). **Downhomer** 9(12), May 1997: 35-36.

Donovan, R. M. 'Breakthrough for Gosling'. **APLA Bulletin**, May 1965: 38-40. Vertical File

Dooley, Danette. 'Libraries: many treasures to uncover'. **Newfoundland Herald** 56(9), March 5-11, 2001: 24-25.

Dunfield, Brian. 'Books, books, books: excerpts from an address given at a banquet of the Newfoundland Public Libraries Board on 1 October 1959'. **CLA Bulletin** 16(4), January 1960, p. 174-177.

'Gosling Memorial Library'. Atlantic Guardian 5(3), June 1948: 32-33.

Hunter, A. C. 'Libraries for Newfoundland: a few thoughts'. **Newfoundland Quarterly** 42(2), September 1942: 13-14.

Hunter, A. C. 'Public library service in Newfoundland, parts I & II'. **APLA Bulletin** 29(3), October 1965: 80-85; 29(4), December 1965: 131-135. Vertical File

Ingles, Ernie and M. King. 'Small public libraries in Canada: Brigus Public Library, Newfoundland and Labrador'. **Feliciter** 55(1), 2009: 28-30.

Ingles, Ernie and M. King. 'Small public libraries in Canada: Carbonear Public Library, Newfoundland'. **Feliciter** 54(1), 2008: 33-35.

Ingles, Ernie and M. King. 'Small public libraries in Canada: Gambo Public Library, Newfoundland and Labrador'. **Feliciter** 54(5), 2008: 233-236.

Ingles, Ernie and M. King. 'Small public libraries in Canada: Woody Point, Newfoundland'. **Feliciter** 54(3), 2008: 135-137.

King, H. C. 'Regional libraries today and tomorrow'. **Newfoundland Quarterly** 46(1), June 1946: 21-23.

Konrad, Ruth. 'Libraries'. **Encyclopedia of Newfoundland and Labrador** (v. 3). St. John's 1991: 289-292. 971.8 EN1 (Nfld. Room)

McNaughton, Janet. 'Newfoundland libraries get \$1 million boost'. **Quill & Quire** 66(4), April 2000: 11-12.

McNaughton, Janet. 'Newfoundland restructures [public libraries]'. **Quill & Quire** 61(4), April 1995: 21.

Mews, Marjorie. 'Public libraries of Newfoundland'. **Quebec Library Association / des Bibliothecaires du Quebec Bulletin**, Spring 1949: 1-3. Conservation Room (Periodical Folders)

Mifflen, Jessie B. 'The development of public library services in Newfoundland'. **APLA Bulletin** 37(4), Winter 1973: 108-112.

Newell, Harold. 'The Gosling Memorial Public Library'. **The Book of Newfoundland** (v. 1). St. John's 1937: 320-321.

'Newfoundland album: the Gosling Memorial Library'. **Atlantic Guardian** 5(3), June 1948: 32-33.

Newfoundland and Labrador Public Libraries Newsletter: 1952-1992, 1994-1997, 2002-present.

'Newfoundland Public Libraries celebrate 50 years'. **APLA Bulletin** 48(4), January 1985: 1.

Power, Kitty. 'The Travelling Library'. **Newfoundland Quarterly** 97(4), 2005: 44-45.

'Public libraries'. Newfoundland Quarterly 36(3), December 1936: 13.

'Public Libraries Board reports increased interest'. **Newfoundland Government Bulletin**, October-December 1952, p. 12, 24.

Randell, Faith. 'Introducing ... Newfoundland Public Library Services'. **APLA Bulletin** 35(2), June 1971: 37-39.

'Regional libraries: Bay Roberts'. Atlantic Guardian 5(4), July 1948: 41.

'Regional libraries: Bonavista'. Atlantic Guardian 5(2), May 1948: 33.

'Regional libraries: Botwood'. Atlantic Guardian 5(8), November 1948: 44.

'Regional libraries: Brigus'. Atlantic Guardian 5(9), December 1948: 64.

'Regional libraries: Buchans'. Atlantic Guardian 5(1), April 1948: 42.

'Regional libraries: Catalina'. Atlantic Guardian 4(1), October 1947: 23.

'Regional libraries: Clarenville'. Atlantic Guardian 4(3), December 1947: 26.

'Regional libraries: Grand Bank'. Atlantic Guardian 4(4), January 1948: 24.

'Regional libraries: Greenspond'. Atlantic Guardian 5(7), October 1948: 51.

'Regional libraries: Harbour Grace'. Atlantic Guardian 4(2), November 1947: 24.

'Regional libraries: Pouch Cove'. Atlantic Guardian 4(6), March 1948: 30.

'Regional libraries: St. Lawrence'. Atlantic Guardian 6(3), March 1949: 115.

'Regional libraries: Trepassey'. Atlantic Guardian 6(1), January 1949: 17.

'Regional libraries: the staff'. **Atlantic Guardian** 4(5), February 1948: 27.

'Regional libraries: Twillingate'. Atlantic Guardian 5(3), June 1948: 22.

'Regional libraries: Twillingate South Side'. Atlantic Guardian 5(5), August 1948: 17.

'Regional libraries: Wesleyville'. **Atlantic Guardian** 5(6), September 1948: 44.

'Richard Michael Donovan' (obituary). APLA Bulletin 30(1), February 1966: 6, 28.

Sexty, Suzanne. 'Marjorie Mews: all classes, kinds, and creeds'. **Newfoundland Quarterly** 102(3), Winter 2009/2010: 20-25.

'Special section: public libraries and archives in Newfoundland'. **Decks Awash** 17(1), January-February 1988: 2-48.

St. George's Regional Library Newsletter '70.

Conservation Room (Periodical Folders)

White, John. 'Newfoundland's Pearce Penney to retire' (from Newfoundland Public Libraries Board). **APLA Bulletin** 56(5), March-April 1993, p. 6.

NEWSPAPER ARTICLES

'50 years today for public libraries'. **Evening Telegram**, 24 October 1984, p. 2.

'200 new books available at Corner Brook Library'. **Western Star,** 3 September 1958, p. 2, 5.

'1958 a notable year for library services in Nfld.' Daily News, 31 December 1958, p. 28.

'3000 volume library in northern port' (Cartwright Public Library). **Evening Telegram**, 19 November 1938, p. 11.

'\$60,000 building project planned by Library Board' (Corner Brook). **Western Star**, 1 March 1957, Section 1, p. 3.

'Activities at Public Library' (Buchans). **Daily News**, 31 December 1955, p. 66.

'Anniversary of Carbonear Library'. Daily News, 17 May 1957, p. 5.

'Annual meeting Catalina library'. **Evening Telegram**, 21 May 1955, p. 14.

'Annual meeting of library readers at Twillingate was disappointing'. **Western Star**, 5 June 1953, p. 11.

'Annual meeting of Twillingate Library Board'. **Evening Telegram**, 5 June 1956, p. 13.

'Another regional library has now been opened' (Botwood). **Daily News**, 29 January 1948, p. 3.

'Athenaeum' (St. John's - 4th annual report). Royal Gazette, 14 March 1865, p. 2.

Barker, Anne. 'Frances Sweetland passes reins to daughter' (Bonavista Memorial Library). **The Packet**, 6 May 1996, Section B, p. 1.

'Bay Roberts notes: registration & circulation increased substantially at local regional library'. **Daily News**, 3 June 1955, p. 19.

'Bell Island news: a library'. **Evening Telegram**, 16 May 1952, p.13.

'Bell Island news: new library officially opened'. Daily News, 9 April 1959, p. 5.

'Bell Island Public Library' (letter to the editor by West Miner). **Daily News**, 17 April 1952, p. 6.

'Better library services needed' (Corner Brook - editorial). **Western Star**, 11 January 1952, p. 2.

'Better library services needed, contends Public Libraries Board' (Corner Brook). **Western Star**, 17 November 1958, p. 3.

'Blackmore Memorial Library is opened at Clarenville'. Daily News, 1 May 1947, p. 7.

'Bonavista Regional Library celebrates 12th anniversary'. **Evening Telegram**, 29 March 1957, p. 15.

'Bonavista residents donate \$1000 to Memorial Library'. **Western Star**, 14 March 1952, p. 3.

'Book week is observed at Memorial Library' (Carbonear). **Daily News**, 25 November 1954, p. 7.

'Botwood desires public library'. **Evening Telegram**, 14 February 1947, p. 3.

'Brigus Regional Library convenes annual meeting'. **Evening Telegram**, 25 May 1957, p. 9.

'Burin notes: new Memorial Library opened'. Daily News, 4 October 1952, p. 4.

'Channel Port aux Basques: popularity of library increases each month'. **Western Star**, 16 May 1958, p. 10.

'Clarenville to have public library'. **Evening Telegram**, 8 December 1945, p. 3.

'The closed library' (editorial re black-out regulations for Gosling Memorial Library). **Evening Telegram**, 2 October 1940, p. 4.

'Community library is established' (Spaniard's Bay). **Daily News**, 24 February 1955, p. 4.

'Corner Brook Library Board: 2,500 children active readers, keep librarians always on the go'. **Western Star**, 15 November 1958, p. 3.

'Corner Brook Public Library benefits under regional library scheme'. **Evening Telegram**, 15 March 1943, p. 5.

'Corner-stone laid for new library' (Fortune Memorial Library). **Daily News**, 13 May 1949, p. 7.

'Council prefers to have library on Mt. Bernard' (Corner Brook). **Western Star**, 16 May 1958, p. 3.

'Curling Town Council planning to establish own public library'. **Western Star**, 4 April 1952, p. 3.

'Dr. H. L. Pottle reopens the Gosling Memorial Library'. **Evening Telegram**, 3 February 1948, p. 3.

Finn, Ed. 'Minority report: new library' (Corner Brook). **Western Star**, 5 March 1957, p. 2.

'First sod turned for new library' (Bell Island). **Daily News**, 12 September 1953, p. 8; [Photographs of sod turning]. **Daily News**, 16 September 1953, p. 5.

'Gander Library' (photograph only). Daily News, 19 April 1961, p. 9.

'Glovertown library is opened by Premier'. **Evening Telegram**, 18 September 1962, p. 4.

'The Gosling Memorial Library' (editorial). **Evening Telegram**, 11 January 1946, p. 6.

'Gosling Memorial Library' (tenth anniversary). **Evening Telegram**, 8 January 1946, p. 10.

'Gosling Memorial Library re-opened'. **Daily News**, 3 February 1948, p. 4.

'Gosling Memorial Library to open in new premises to-day'. **Evening Telegram**, 2 February 1948, p. 2.

'Grand Bank notes: library opening ceremony is held'. **Evening Telegram**, 18 November 1950, p. 22.

'Grand Bank Regional Library'. **Daily News**, 8 July 1944, p. 11.

'Grand Bank Regional Library'. Daily News, 22 February 1945, p. 9.

'Grand Bank to construct war memorial: public meeting endorses Memorial Library'. **Daily News**, 20 May 1947, p. 3.

'Grand Falls may get a regional library'. **Evening Telegram**, 28 May 1955, p. 11.

'Grand Falls residents meet to discuss library facilities'. **Western Star**, 27 May 1955, p. 2.

Graney, Emma. 'Meet your local librarian: starting them young' (L'Anse au Loup librarian Pauline O'Dell). **Northern Pen**, 27 September 2010, Section B, p. 1.

'Growing library services' (includes photo of "Book-plate designed by Darroch MacGillivray for Newfoundland Public Libraries"). **Daily News**, 31 December 1959, p. 74.

'Half century of libraries'. **Daily News**, 19 September 1958, p. 3.

'Half the planned branch libraries are now opened'. **Daily News**, 21 March 1945, p. 9.

'Harbour Grace Library'. **Daily News**, 20 January 1956, p. 10.

'Harbour Grace notes: library enters third year of service'. **Daily News**, 12 March 1942, p. 5.

'Harmsworth Library observing 10th anniversary' (Grand Falls). **Grand Falls Advertiser**, 29 July 1974, p. 1, 5.

Hatcher, Alfred G. 'Libraries Board explains' (letter to the editor re invitations to official opening of Gosling Memorial Library). **Daily News**, 7 January 1936, p. 5.

'Hope to open library by beginning of year' (Stephenville). **Western Star**, 13 November 1957, p. 10.

'Hr. Grace opens new library: twenty-first Regional Library to be established in Nfld. outports'. **Daily News**, 10 December 1946, p. 5.

Hunter, A. C. 'Gosling Memorial Library - ten years'. **Daily News**, 14 January 1946, p. 7.

'Interest in Island's regional library growing' (Bell Island). **Evening Telegram**, 10 November 1959, p. 20.

Knight, Cyril D. B. 'Outport libraries'. **Evening Telegram**, 21 March 1946, p. 6.

'Large crowd attends opening of library' (Bell Island). **Evening Telegram**, 21 March 1959, p. 26.

Lawton, J. T. 'Bell Island Public Library' (letter to the editor). **Daily News**, 18 May 1942, p. 4.

'Lewisporte news: library meeting'. **Daily News**, 5 November 1959, p. 12.

'Lewisporte news: new memorial regional library opened'. **Daily News**, 17 November 1959, p. 5.

'Lewisporte Regional Library hears address from supervisor'. **Western Star**, 30 November 1951, Back Section, p. 1.

'Libraries Board honors Dr. Hunter'. Evening Telegram, 22 April 1950, p. 1.

'Library Board meeting held' (Harbour Grace). Evening Telegram, 15 May 1958, p. 16.

'Library Board re-elected at annual meeting Tuesday' (Corner Brook). **Western Star**, 14 January 1960, p. 3.

'Library Board reports show successful year' (Harbour Grace). **Evening Telegram**, 7 May 1959, p. 12.

'Library Board seeking funds' (Grand Bank). Evening Telegram, 21 June 1956, p. 20.

'Library Board submits proposal to Council' (Corner Brook). **Western Star**, 8 March 1957, p. 3.

'Library Board to launch financial campaign to obtain own building' (Corner Brook). **Western Star**, 30 April 1958, p. 3.

'Library Board's application is granted' (Harmsworth Regional Library Board, Grand Falls). **Evening Telegram**, 23 May 1957, p. 25.

'Library Bulletin' (On thinking it over, by Analyst). **Evening Telegram**, 25 November 1940, p. 6.

'Library comes of age'. **Daily News**, 10 January 1957, p. 4.

'Library crisis' (Corner Brook - editorial). Western Star, 25 July 1956, Section 2, p. 2.

'Library for Bell Island' (editorial). Daily News, 13 September 1958, p. 2.

'Library has grown through the years' (Mount Pearl). **Evening Telegram**, 23 April 1984, p. 9.

'Library needed at Harry's Harbour; seeking advice from Regional Board'. **Western Star**, 20 October 1950, p. 15.

'Library opened at Lewisporte'. **Evening Telegram**, 2 December 1959, p. 18.

'Library project set, plan immediate start' (Corner Brook). **Western Star**, 25 November 1960, p. 2.

'Library program running smoothly on north-east coast and Labrador'. **Western Star**, 4 December 1962, p. 2.

'Library proposal gets initial OK' (Corner Brook). **Western Star**, 28 December 1961, p. 3.

'Library prospects: expansion planned as gov't offers help' (Corner Brook). **Western Star**, 10 November 1956, Section 1, p. 3.

'Local library board decides to seek bigger gov't grant' (Corner Brook). **Western Star**, 25 September 1956, p. 3.

'Local library to close today because of lack of finances' (Corner Brook). **Western Star**, 5 June 1953, p. 3.

Matthews, F. G. 'The Gosling Library'. **Daily News**, 19 March 1957, p. 5.

McKnight, Sgt. Cec. 'Canadian servicemen salute Gosling Memorial Library'. **Evening Telegram**, 8 April 1944, p. 13.

'Memorial libraries for Grand Bank and Fortune'. **Daily News**, 31 December 1947, p. 58.

'Memorial Library at Carbonear'. **Daily News**, 7 October 1954, p. 4.

Memorial Library at Grand Bank opens Nov. 11th'. **Daily News**, 6 November 1950, p. 3.

'Memorial Library opened Carbonear'. **Daily News**, 20 November 1950, p. 7.

'Memorial Library opened Saturday at Grand Bank'. **Evening Telegram**, 13 November 1950, p. 3.

'Memorial Library opens July 15th at Greenspond'. **Evening Telegram**, 19 July 1949, p. 7.

Mifflen, Jessie Beaumont. 'Across the province' (library service). **Daily News**, 15 April 1961, p. 9.

Miles, R. J. 'The place of the library in the town of Bonavista and some historical reflections'. **Daily News**, 9 September 1960, p. 9.

'Minister [of] Supply opens Grand Bank Library'. Daily News, 20 November 1950, p. 8.

'A network of libraries' (editorial). **Evening Telegram**, 18 September 1943, p. 6.

'New library at Bonavista opens St. Patrick's Day: is thirteenth regional library to be established'. **Daily News**, 21 March 1945, p. 3.

'New library at St. George's officially opened by Bishop O'Reilly is twelfth of the proposed twenty-five libraries to be set up under regional scheme'. **Daily News**, 5 January 1945, p. 3.

'New library great success' (Deer Lake). **Western Star**, 16 February 1957, Section 2, p. 6.

'New library opened Monday in S'ville' (Stephenville). **Western Star**, 12 March 1958, p. 9.

'New library to be erected at Fortune'. **Daily News**, 9 September 1947, p. 5.

'New public library opens' (Spaniard's Bay). Daily News, 31 March 1955, p. 10.

Newell, Harold. '100,000 volumes in three branches of public libraries' (Gosling Memorial, Travelling and Regional). **Daily News**, 31 December 1949, p. 16.

Newell, Harold. 'Public libraries make good progress in 1955'. **Daily News**, 31 December 1955, p. 52.

'Newfoundland shows the way' (Halifax Herald). **Evening Telegram**, 1 June 1942, p. 3.

Norman, Linda. 'Giant step forward for province's libraries'. **Advertise**r (Grand Falls), 16 January 1995, p. 1-2.

'Official opening Memorial Library held at Fortune'. **Evening Telegram**, 14 November 1949, p. 3.

'Official opening of public library' (Gosling Memorial Library). **Daily News**, 10 January 1936, p. 3, 7.

'Open War Memorial Library at Hr. Grace'. **Daily News**, 5 December 1952, p. 11.

'Over 120,000 books now in public libraries'. **Daily News**, 30 December 1950, p. 27-28.

Paton, J. L. 'A civic library, a New Year's gift: the Gosling Memorial Library'. **Daily News**, 31 December 1932, p. 17.

Pepper, Robert D. 'Topics of interest: public libraries' (Bell Island). **Daily News**, 15 November 1950, p. 4.

'Plan for regional libraries is off to good start ... Grand Bank leads way'. **Daily News**, 8 September 1943, p. 3.

'Pouch Cove honors official opening of its public library: Lieut.-Governor declares building open - library started with only \$16.09 in hand'. **Daily News**, 6 December 1949, p. 11.

'Premier addresses library conference'. Daily News, 29 August 1958, p. 1.

'Printed word still important: public libraries report'. **Daily News**, 31 December 1957, p.29.

'Progress in library movement Burin Peninsula'. Daily News, 15 December 1947, p. 7.

'Public Libraries Board: eighteen regional libraries now set up'. **Daily News**, 31 December 1945, p. 21, 23.

'The Public Library' (letter to the editor re invitations to official opening of Gosling Memorial Library). **Daily News**, 6 January 1936, p. 5.

'The Public Library: an address by the Secretary of the Board...' (Gosling Memorial Library). **Daily News**, 8 January 1936, p. 4.

'Regional libraries' (editorial). **Evening Telegram**, 24 October 1945, p. 6.

'Regional library at Twillingate'. Daily News, 10 November 1944, p. 5.

'Regional library board is formed' (Bell Island). Daily News, 27 March 1952, p. 4.

'Regional library for Grand Falls'. Evening Telegram, 14 March 1957, p. 25.

'Regional library for Placentia Bay'. Daily News, 3 February 1940, p. 4.

'Regional library has good year' (Grand Bank). Western Star, 7 May 1948, p. 10.

'Regional library holds meeting' (Winterton). **Evening Telegram**, 30 April 1955, p. 12.

'Regional library is discussed at Grand Falls'. **Evening Telegram**, 16 December 1955, p. 21.

'A regional library scheme for Newfoundland'. Daily News, 11 May 1942, p. 5.

'Report of the managers of the St. John's Reading-Room & Library'. **The Times**, 14 February 1838, p. 3.

'Report ... seventh annual report to the Shareholders of the St. John's Reading-Room and Library' (letter to the editor). **The Newfoundlander**, 10 February 1842, p. 3.

'Review of the years activities at Carbonear: library awarded new registration'. **Daily News**, 31 December 1955, p. 102.

'Spaniard's Bay community library report presented'. **Evening Telegram**, 12 April 1956, p. 16.

'Spark planning again for new library home' (Corner Brook). **Western Star**, 21 April 1960, p. 2.

'Springdale has new library'. Daily News, 15 November 1949, p. 5.

'St. John's Athenaeum' (advertisement for librarian). **The Newfoundlander**, 25 March 1861, p. 3.

'St. John's Library and Reading Room'. **The Times**, 7 February 1852, p. 1.

'St. John's Library and Reading-Room'. **The Times**, 22 February 1860, p. 2.

'St. John's Library and Reading Room: annual report' (19th February 1855). **The Newfoundlander**, 8 March 1855, p. 1.

[St. John's Library Society report]. **Mercantile Journal**, 8 February 1827, p. 3.

Stacey, Jean Edwards. 'Libraries going hi-tech'. **Evening Telegram**, 13 January 1995, p. 1.

Stares, Joan. 'Our public library' (Bell Island). Daily News, 9 April 1952, p. 9.

'Stephenville Library Board elects new executive slate'. **Western Star**, 20 October 1959, p. 3.

'Stephenville Library Board meets'. **Daily News**, 23 February 1959, p. 7.

'Still seeking site for new library building' (Corner Brook). **Western Star**, 21 September 1957, Section 1, p. 3.

'S'ville Library Board notes continual growth' (Stephenville). **Western Star**, 20 February 1959, p. 3.

'Successful meeting Libraries Board' (25 regional libraries established). **Daily News**, 4 March 1947, p. 2.

Terranovan. 'Interest in public libraries'. Evening Telegram, 19 May 1947, p. 6.

Terranovan. 'Regional libraries'. **Evening Telegram**, 6 August 1946, p. 6.

'Travelling Library (On Thinking it Over, by Analyst). **Evening Telegram**, 4 November 1938, p. 6.

'Travelling Library appeal'. **Evening Telegram**, 3 November 1938, p. 6.

'A treasury of Nfld. history in records of Gosling Library'. **Evening Telegram**, 10 January 1957, p. 9.

'Tribute to the Gosling Library', by H. H. **Daily News**, 17 May 1939, p. 10.

'Twenty-first anniversary of the Gosling Library'. **Daily News**, 9 January 1957, p. 9.

'Twenty-one years of library service'. Daily News, 31 December 1956, p. [12].

'Twillingate Library Board discusses important plans'. **Evening Telegram**, 29 September 1956, p. 9.

'A walk in the public library'. **Evening Telegram**, 12 April 1938, p. 9.

'War Memorial Library reviews 1958' (Harbour Grace). **Daily News**, 31 December 1958, p. 91.

'Where is the library grant?' (Corner Brook). Western Star, 26 November 1954, p. 4.

'Women at work' (Gosling Memorial Library). **Evening Telegram**, 22 January 1949, p. 8; 29 January 1949, p. 10.

The Newfoundland & Labrador Collection also has photographs, photo albums and archival materials relating to public libraries in the province. To view these materials, please consult the NL Collection staff in the A.C. Hunter Library in the Arts & Culture Centre, St. John's.

For additional information, consult our website: http://www.nlpl.ca/